The Honorable Bob Ferguson
December 8, 2010

Page 2

December 8, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 587 collective bargaining agreement and two memoranda of agreement for the period of
November 1, 2010, through October 31, 2013.  These agreements cover approximately 3,800 employees in 105 job classifications in the Departments of Transportation and Executive Services.

Employees covered by these agreements perform work in support of the Transit Division’s bus, streetcar and light rail operations.  Their work groups include Transit Operations; Vehicle Maintenance; Rail; Sales and Customer Service; Power and Facilities; Service Development; and Payroll.

The collective bargaining agreement contains noteworthy changes that improve efficiency and will allow Metro to deliver transit service to the public in a more cost-effective manner.  The agreement with the union removes a restrictive cap on the assignment of some types of work to Part-Time Transit Operators, which will allow this work to be performed at straight time rather than overtime.  There has also been a change to the process of assigning certain vacant work, which will result in the reduction of labor costs.  The agreement establishes the union’s cooperation in the development of time standards in Vehicle Maintenance and a provision allowing for the purchase of remanufactured parts when it is economically efficient to do so.  The parties have agreed to numerous improvements in the areas of personnel management and the new agreement reflects recent developments in statutory law.  Significant editing changes have been made throughout the collective bargaining agreement in order to clarify practices, reducing the possibility of disputes between the parties.

The collective bargaining process was used to discuss future ways that King County and the union can partner to find efficiencies.  As a result of these discussions, the parties have agreed to form two new labor-management partnerships:  A Joint Scheduling Committee and a Joint Vehicle Procurement Committee.  These committees will provide a formal and standing way for employees to communicate their ideas and expertise to Metro, improving the decisions that Metro makes in these areas.
The new contract is one of several recent developments that will help Metro become more financially sound.  Metro has already implemented efficiencies recommended in the 2010 performance audit.  The new collective bargaining agreement allows for more changes that are consistent with the audit findings.
The wage settlement for this contract includes a zero cost of living adjustment in its first year.  In the second year of the contract, the cost of living adjustment will be equal to 90% of the CPI-W Seattle index, with a 0% floor and no ceiling.  In the third year of the contract, the cost of living adjustment will be equal to 95% of the CPI-W Seattle index, with a 0% floor and no ceiling.  These cost of living adjustments are comparable to the agreements with other unions in the county.  In connection with changes to the collective bargaining agreement that will increase efficiencies and save costs, there will be a wage increase of 0.7% on January 1, 2012 and an increase of 0.6% on November 1, 2012.  The economic settlement also freezes all wage-related items at current levels or rates, such as shift differentials, lead pay, pay premiums, and tool allowances.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at

206-296-4273, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
